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GRADUATE SCHOOL OF EDUCATION MENTORING POLICY
Adopted May 13, 2009
Rationale


In the fall of 2008, Vice Provost Zedeck asked all units on campus to develop a mentoring policy and submit it to the Central Administration. Dean Pearson asked the Personnel Committee (PC) of the Graduate School of Education (GSE) to develop a draft for faculty consideration. The Personnel Committee solicited feedback from several individuals, including tenured and non-tenured faculty and the GSE’s Equity Officer in before producing a draft, which was approved by the Policy Committee. The current policy was approved by the Senate and Adjunct faculty of the GSE at a meeting convened on May 13, 2009. The Personnel Committee was charged with evaluating the implementation and effectiveness of the policy at the end of the 2009-2010 academic year and recommending changes to the faculty if needed.

Cadre of Mentors
1. A cadre of individuals who are willing to be mentors should be identified and renewed every year. This list should consist of individuals who are willing to make the time and commitment necessary to being a good mentor, and can consist of self-nominated and other-nominated individuals who agree to be sounding boards for individuals who are new and/or at lower ranks. Individuals who choose to participate will be able to count this toward service to the GSE

2. All faculty, including those designated as mentors, will receive a written copy of the expectations for mentoring. The written policies should also include a non-exhaustive menu of things that pre-tenure faculty should feel comfortable in asking about and a menu of options for senior faculty to engage in while mentoring pre-tenure individuals.

Upon Arrival at the GSE
3. New faculty will have a meeting with the Dean in their first semester at the GSE to establish a relationship with the Dean’s office and to understand how the Dean sees them fitting into the ongoing goals of the school.

4. New faculty will have an Orientation with the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. This orientation could be individual or in a group setting (e.g., non-tenured, tenured) as appropriate. At this meeting, new faculty will receive a copy of the mentoring guidelines and resources. They will also have the opportunity to request a mentor or mentors if they so desire, and be matched with someone who fits well personally and professionally. Assignments will be made for a year to allow for reassignments where relationships are not productive.
Ongoing Mentoring
5. All faculty will have an annual meeting with the Dean or Associate Dean in the fall semester with the individual’s biobib (hardcopy or electronic) as a basis for conversation about progress and needed supports. This is especially critical for junior faculty and faculty planning on going up for promotion in the next few years. Faculty members with mentors will also use this time to discuss the quality of their mentoring relationship and/or to request a change in mentors or no mentor for the following year.

6. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs will host at least one meeting of pre-tenure faculty once a semester to answer questions about progress and other questions that may arise and provide support and guidance. This individual will also be available for formal and informal individual consultations with pre-tenure faculty members and with Associate Professors who are planning on going up for promotion within the next few years. 

7. Given the size of the GSE, which often results in individuals being the only representative of their discipline, the Dean and/or Associate Dean will assist faculty, and especially junior faculty, in finding external mentors in other departments at UC Berkeley and institutions to the extent possible.

8. Individuals who are undergoing a merit review will meet with the Associate Dean shortly after their dossier has gone forward to the campus. The Associate Dean will summarize the conversations that took place in the Personnel Committee to give the faculty member a good sense of the strengths and concerns raised by the Personnel Committee, some of which may not be articulated in detail in the report that is sent forward to the campus.  

9. Area Speakers and the Equity Officer will be consulted on mentoring options for members of the faculty and will participate in facilitating mentoring relationships. 

10. Topics for mentoring should include but not be limited to (a) establishing an academic identity, (b) publication rate and outlets, (c) co-publishing with students and colleagues, (d) the appropriate balance of service involvements, (e) the role of presentations in advancement, (f) balancing family and career, (g) teaching responsibilities and effectiveness, (h) mentoring graduate students, and (i) other topics suggested by members of the department or other sources (e.g., central campus, professional publications). This list will be supplemented by suggestions and requests from faculty (mentors and mentees), and mentees will be encouraged to cross-validate the information received from mentors in their interactions with the Dean and Associate Dean. 

11. The Personnel Committee is charged with evaluating the implementation and effectiveness of the policy. 
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